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your statement in front of you there?---Yes.

Paragraph 98 you say, "I recall I told Detective Sergeant 
Solomon and Detective Senior Constable Davey that Ms Gobbo 
was a human source.  They wanted to put Ms Gobbo  

.  I told them that she was a source so that they knew 
the risks of doing so.  I don't recall when this discussion 
took place however it must have been after the Petra Task 
Force was established".  Now that's your evidence; is that 
right?---Yes.

And did you record that part of your statement based on any 
particular notes or was it simply a memory that you 
had?---It's prompted by something in the media that Sol 
Solomon had said.

Okay?---And I thought - and I still think that I told them.

So you're aware I take it - well, talking about who those 
two individuals were and putting them into the story 
somewhat.  Mr Davey was the lead investigator investigating 
the murder of the Hodsons; is that right?---Yes.  Well, 
yes.  It was whilst he was at the Homicide Squad.

Whilst he was there?---Yes.  He would be the nominal 
informant.  The crew would investigate it.

Nominal informant but also actively carrying out the 
investigation?---Yes, yes.

He reported to his then supervisor Detective Sergeant 
Solomon, is that your memory of it?---Yes.

Next up in the chain of command from them in Homicide was 
Senior Sergeant Shane O'Connell, would that have been right 
at the time?---No, it would have been Charlie Bezzina.

Where did Mr O'Connell sit?---He came - he was originally 
at Purana.

Yes?---Got promoted, left, and when we couldn't get Charlie 
to come to Petra.

Yes?---I asked for him, 'cause he then was Senior Sergeant.

So he was within Petra, Mr O'Connell?---Yes.  He was 
originally Purana, then Petra.
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So the investigation being undertaken by Davey and Solomon 
was under the auspices of Homicide, not under the auspices 
of Petra?---Well, the murder - the double murder happens.  
It's given and retained by Homicide.

Yes?---They're part of the investigative team.

Yes?---And then in - I think that was 04.

Yes?---Then in 07 Petra gets established and I asked that 
they come on board.

By the time that you were having the dealings with them 
where you recall telling them about her status, they would 
have been within Petra by that stage?---Correct.

In fact they would have - you would have been in charge of 
them ultimately at least within Petra at that stage?---Yes.  
It's a little complicated in that - - -

Because they're Homicide officers, I suppose; is that 
right?---I'm sorry, are you referring to the Homicide?

I'm talking about when you had the discussion with Solomon 
and Davey?---They were at Petra.

They were at Petra?---Yes.

Seconded or were they there full-time?---No, seconded.  
You're always seconded to Task Forces.

So you would have been their superior during their time at 
Petra at least while you were still there?---Yes.

 was conducting  in 
relation to these same issue, the  

?---I assume so, yes.

What Mr Solomon says in a statement he's made to the 
Commission was that - I'll read it, "When it came to us 
wanting to contact her we were instructed that they were 
not to make direct contact with her.  We were instructed to 
submit a written list of queries or questions through our 
chain of command and wait for further instruction".  Do you 
remember that happening, the list of questions they were 
able to ask Ms Gobbo?---No.  Have you got a date on that?  
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Because I may have not been - - -

No, I don't have a date on that?---Okay.

It may not matter so much if you don't have a 
recollection?---No.

Okay.  "We would later receive a reply letting us know when 
and where she was available to see us and which of the list 
of topics we could discuss.  We were under strict 
instruction not to divert from any of the matters listed 
and not to engage her in any discussion about other 
matters".  Putting aside when this was, do you recall 
yourself having any discussion with these two, Solomon and 
Davey, about restrictions put on them?---No.

They say, or Solomon says, "We were also advised she will 
never be a witness".  Is that a discussion you had with 
them?---No, I don't believe so.

After saying a number of other things he talks about that 
being an unusual situation that he hadn't experienced 
before, but then he says, "We were not made aware that she 
was a registered informer".  So their evidence is at odds 
with yours.  I should say Mr Davey says the same thing.  
Doing the best you can, do you allow for some possibility 
that in fact you didn't tell them that she was a registered 
informer but you said there was some other restriction on 
their ability to deal with her openly?---No, I'm 
comfortable that I told them that she was an informer.

Do you remember when and where that happened, or 
when?---Pretty sure when I was at Purana, called back to 
Purana.

Okay?---Because I'm just trying get the sequence right.

Yes?---Established Petra in March, stay there till Jim 
retires in August.

Yes?---That's it.

Can I suggest some of the witnesses who have given evidence 
to the Commission have said it would be an unusual thing to 
tell investigators the status of someone who is a human 
source and you can imagine the reasons they've given that 
evidence?---M'mm.
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Might it be said in this situation it would have been an 
unusual thing for you to tell Solomon and Davey for that 
same reason, that she was a human source and needed to be 
protected?---It's certainly not a usual thing but I felt it 
necessary.  Sol I've known my whole career.  I just did a 
reference for him, he's great.  Cam I don't really know 
that well.

Do you recall when it was in this period of time while you 
were at Purana that you told them?---It would relate 
somewhere to - if there was  it would relate 
prior to that.  That's the best I can give you.

Why would you tell them prior to ?---To 
prevent her going.

Okay, all right.  Why would you want to prevent Gobbo 
?---It's the same as the OPI, the 

possibility of her being a registered informer coming out 
in the subsequent issues and safety issues that would 
present.

But you accept, don't you, that as an independent and 
 it would be inappropriate for Victoria Police 

to in effect stymie , that would be 
a wrong thing to do, wouldn't it?---Yes, but I don't do 
that.

Right?---I mean it's up to them.

Up to who?---It's up to the .

As I understood your evidence a little while ago you were 
saying you wanted to prevent Gobbo from having to  

?---That's right.

That's why you told Solomon and Davey?---That's correct.

What I'm asking is isn't preventing Gobbo having to  
interfering with ?---It depends, because 
we're the people who ask for  to be used.

You're the people who ask for  to be 
used?---Yeah, and we present them, I think I went through 
this the other day, with summaries, et cetera, for them to 
use.
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Then they shared with you the  
?---Yes.

Did you have officers  as 
well?---Yes.  It's normal practice to have someone go 
there.

That would have been someone from Petra given the 
investigation happening into the Hodsons?---Yes.

Do you know who that was?---No.

The , I don't know whether 
you remember on this particular occasion, but it was the 
usual course that you'd simply be provided with  

, Petra would be?---I just can't remember that 
but it sort of makes logical sense, doesn't it?

Do you remember receiving  at any time 
during your time at Purana or Petra?---Not me personally 
but I'm aware that - - -

But you're aware that's the process?---Crews, crews get 
them.

You accept that what  was at the time was to 
?---Yes.

Given that's the case, do you have any reflection on 
whether it was a correct or incorrect thing to do to have 
some influence on  

?---Well, we influence them in the first place by 
providing them with the information and the  

.

So they're providing - they're essentially providing you a 
service really; is that right?---Yes.

And because they're providing a service to Victoria Police, 
it's appropriate for Victoria Police to explain to them how 
you'd like that service to be carried out?---Well, I 
wouldn't say carried out.

Conducted?---Well you give them the information and they're 
off and running.
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Yeah.  And then if there's a particular witness,
 

, do you have some say in that?---Yes.

And in fact in a situation - - - ?---But they don't have to 
accept it.

They don't have to accept it.  But in the situation that 
existed - - - ?---I'm talking to Solomon and Davey, not to 

.

I understand.  But you're saying you tell Solomon and Davey 
that for the express purpose, to make sure that they can do 
what they can to make sure she's , 
is that right?---No.  It goes back to the summary.  If they 
were preparing a summary and they were providing one on 

, they simply don't provide it.

I see?---You know, and then look, the - I think I said 
before, Mr Horgan used to do the cross-examination or the 
examination I think you call it.

Yes.  And he would then prosecute a lot of the crimes that 
Purana was prosecuting?---Yes, that's correct.

Sometimes they were the same matters that the ACC had 
conducted hearings into?---Correct, yes.

Was there ever any discussion about Victoria Police's 
practice of using the same prosecutor who'd act as counsel 
assisting in the ACC?  Do you remember any conversations 
about that?---No, no.  We had the same judge, we had the 
same prosecutor.

Well, the judge, I should say, in a criminal matter 
prosecuted in the courts in Victoria wouldn't be sitting as 
an ACC Commissioner in the usual course?---No.

In fact it was the prosecutor who was the same person, Mr 
Horgan?---Yes.

But not a particular judicial officer, because the person 
convening the ACC hearing wouldn't have been that Victorian 
judge who was hearing the criminal matter?---Correct.

Do you know in relation to these  
whether or not that was Mr Horgan who was - - - ?---No.  I 
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The reason you wanted to pull the calls was because you 
wanted to find out what was being missed because these 
privileged calls were otherwise being filtered out, do you 
accept that?---No.  The wording I think is getting you.  
SPU ESD re calls being pulled.

Yes.  That was the usual practice?---The pull is they're 
pulling the calls.

Yes?---Okay, not us.  Once they pull them that's it, you 
can't get them.  An SPU person would probably explain it 
better but we don't get them.

Do you have any recollection or any documents you've seen 
in the process of putting your statement together of there 
being a direction to provide any of those calls that 
otherwise wouldn't be passed over to Purana that would be 
filtered out?---A direction?  Like an order?

Do you remember it happening?---No.

So you don't remember any practice or it happening on any 
occasion that anyone went back to ESD or SPU and said, "Can 
we have a look at some of those calls you filtered 
out"?---No, but I would say there must be an internal 
process at SPU.

Yes?---And on occasion a call may have been released.

Yes?---By - after going through the process at SPU.  That's 
about all I can help you with.

Given the factors that are talked about in the note above, 
being Gobbo's frequent contact with each of these 
individuals who are known criminals, I assume that there 
was - and you've given evidence that there was a concern 
that she might have been implicated in some of this 
criminal activity, was there ever a discussion to your 
knowledge that we should be able to look at these calls 
because they're not going to be privileged because she is 
part of their criminal enterprise?---No, there's certainly 
a discussion about, at early days about getting an 
intercept on her phone but we never formally pushed it 
because we felt we didn't have enough.

Do you know who made that decision not to push it all the 
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COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  Ms Wallace?  

MS WALLACE:  Commissioner, I've just spoken to Mr Orman and 
he'd be prepared to give a similar undertaking if it was 
required in relation to what takes place in this hearing.  
My submission would be that he is an affected person, the 
questions directly relate to him and he's been granted 
leave as an affected person to be represented and 
effectively present throughout the process.

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, okay. 

MS WALLACE:  Specifically in relation to what counsel 
assisting has just said about this particular line of 
questioning going directly to the matters that have been 
raised in other courts as well.

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, it's difficult, isn't it?  If he 
weren't here and you asked to discuss these issues with him 
to get proper instructions and so forth, it would be hard 
to resist that.  If he wasn't here - - - 

MS WALLACE:  Yes, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  - - - if he hadn't been released from 
custody, say, for example, like others in similar positions 
and you needed to discuss his case with him you would ask 
the Commission for a variation of the undertaking to allow 
you to do that. 

MS WALLACE:  Yes, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  I would think that would be permitted. 

MS WALLACE:  Yes, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  That's the difficulty, isn't it?  I'll just 
see what Ms Enbom - or Mr Holt?  

MS ENBOM:  I think Mr Holt wants to deal with it. 

MR HOLT:  I think I'll deal with it, Commissioner, simply 
because it's an issue that goes across the board.

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, I asked Ms Enbom because she raised the 
issue. 
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MR HOLT:  No, and I apologise for interrupting in the 
course of something Ms Enbom had dealt with.

COMMISSIONER:  No, discourtesy to you. 

MR HOLT:  The issue of course, Commissioner, is that these 
arrangements for these kinds of hearings with the orders 
that have been made have been done on a very particular 
basis which is for legal representatives who are subject to 
undertakings to be made.  The point the Commissioner makes 
about the capacity to take instructions on particular 
issues is with respect entirely correct.  But the point is 
that there's a layer of protection in all of that, which is 
the presence of legal practitioners subject to undertakings 
and the ability to control the flow of information about 
matters which we think everybody accepts are matters of 
genuine risk to persons.  Our respectful submission would 
be that there would be no interference at all with 
Mr Orman's capacity to participate in these proceedings 
through his chosen legal representatives who are present 
and who have given undertakings.  And indeed as the 
Commissioner indicates for those legal representatives then 
to seek to discuss matters with him with the benefit of 
transcript once that has been reviewed, for example, to 
allow matters to be proceeded with.  There's no sense in 
which given that he's represented here there could be any 
difficulty with a process of that kind.  The risks are real 
and they've been, the nature of the private hearings or the 
non-public hearings now contains media and legal 
representatives subject to undertakings and our respectful 
submission is they ought not go further than that, given 
that there are remedies for Mr Orman or others to have 
instructions taken if they need to.  It's just in our 
respectful submission a step that goes beyond the capacity 
which has worked so well in the last few weeks, with 
respect, to allow these more sensitive issues to be 
discussed with slips and I accept what our learned friend 
says that it's his first, but there are numbers and we're 
all guilty of them, which raise genuine questions.  
Certainly Mr Orman would already have knowledge of at least 
one identity but not necessarily of others and those are 
very important matters which the Commissioner has placed at 
the front of the orders the Commissioner has made.  So our 
respectful submission is matters should proceed in the way 
that they have been proceeding without any further moves in 
that direction.  
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COMMISSIONER:  Thank you.  Are there any other submissions?  

MR McDERMOTT:  Commissioner, I'm sorry, I don't have 
instructions although I would note at a global level there 
is a difference between an undertaking given by a lawyer 
and an undertaking given by Mr Orman.  I say nothing about 
the undertaking Mr Orman would give but I do note that 
there is obviously a difference. 

COMMISSIONER:  There is obviously a difference between a 
lawyer's undertaking and a non-lawyer's undertaking, yes.  
Any other submissions from anyone?  

MR WOODS:  Commissioner, the order that's been made is "the 
following parties with leave to appear in the private 
hearing and their legal representatives".  So the current 
order, as made, encompasses Mr Orman staying in the room.  
It's a private hearing.  He's prepared to give the 
undertaking, he's directly affected by the issues we're 
going through.  In my submission he should be allowed to 
stay. 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, obviously a non-lawyer's undertaking 
isn't regarded as highly as a lawyer's undertaking but your 
submission is he should be allowed to stay?  

MR WOODS:  Yes, Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  All right then.  It's a finely 
balanced issue but in the end it is - is there anything - - 
-  

MR WOODS:  Commissioner, we need to take a break at some 
stage. 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, we'll need to take a break, 10 minutes 
or so.  Could I have a copy of the order, please.  Look, I 
think - I've decided after carefully considering the issue, 
and it is very finely balanced but the order I made should 
be varied so that Mr Orman is not permitted to, that only 
his legal representatives are to be present during this 
closed hearing and I will vary it accordingly.  My reasons 
for that are that I'm conscious of the nature of the 
legislation requiring these orders to be made and the 
serious consequences to those to whom that legislation is 
relevant should there be a non-intentional lapse in the 
giving of evidence by the use of pseudonyms or other 
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matters.  

Of course I would be very happy to entertain any 
application from Mr Orman's legal representatives to vary 
their undertaking so that they could discuss relevant 
aspects of the evidence with him.  So, Mr Orman, I'm afraid 
you'll have to leave the hearing room at this point.  

So the order will be varied so it is the following 
parties:  the lawyers of the following parties with leave 
to appear in the private hearing and their legal 
representatives.  Those words will be added "the lawyers of 
the following parties with leave to appear in the private 
hearing" and "their legal representatives" will be taken 
out and it will be the State of Victoria, et cetera.  

MS WALLACE:  Given what Your Honour's ruling has been would 
it be prudent to make the application to vary the 
undertaking for myself and my instructor for the purposes 
that Mr Orman's now effectively outside of the hearing.

COMMISSIONER:  Yes. 

MS WALLACE:  If contemporaneous instructions regarding this 
witness are required that we would have leave to be able to 
- - -  

COMMISSIONER:  Yes.  In fact I should probably vary it 
forthwith really.  The undertaking will be varied so that 
you can discuss matters that emerge in this hearing 
directly relevant to his case.  So it will be varied, your 
undertaking is varied to allow you to do that. 

MS WALLACE:  Would that also commute to my instructor as 
well?  

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, the legal team.  And so if he's outside 
and one of you wants to go out and get some instructions 
that can happen and come back in again.  I realise it is 
inconvenient but there is legislation governing this matter 
which is very particular. 

MS WALLACE:  Yes Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER:  And the consequences potentially from any 
slip or breach, even an inadvertent one, could be very 
serious. 
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June 2019.  Sorry, I'll do them in order.  Solomon, 15 
January 2019.  Would it assist if I gave numbers for those 
documents?  I think it would. 

COMMISSIONER:  It probably would, yes, to getting on the 
website I would say.  

MR WOODS:  COM.0041.0002.0001.  Will these be tendered as a 
bundle or as individual exhibits?  

COMMISSIONER:  We're doing two from Solomon. 

MR WOODS:  And two from Davey. 

COMMISSIONER:  Are they in separate forms?  

MR WOODS:  Yes, they are all quite separate documents so 
perhaps four exhibits.

#EXHIBIT RC326A - (Confidential) Document number
                  COM.0041.0002.0001 dated 15/1/19.

#EXHIBIT RC326B - Redacted version. 

COMMISSIONER:  That one is finalised, isn't it?

MR WOODS:  Yes, all but the last one that I'll read to you 
are finalised.  327A is 14 June 2019.

#EXHIBIT RC327A - (Confidential) Document number
   COM.0041.0004.0003 dated 14/6/19.

  
#EXHIBIT RC327B - Redacted version. 

MR WOODS:  Then 328A, confidential statement of or 
confidential version of the statement of Cameron Davey of 
14 February 2019.  And that's IBAC.0006.0001.0001.

#EXHIBIT RC328A - (Confidential) Document number
   IBAC.0006.0001.0001 dated 14/2/19.

  
#EXHIBIT RC328B - Redacted version but not final. 

MR WOODS:  The next one is final.  The next one isn't 
final. 

COMMISSIONER:  328B is the redacted. 
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Did you have discussions with the OPP about how they would 
work that out?---No. 

Did the OPP have discussions with you what they might do 
about it?---No. 

There was no discussion between Victoria Police and the OPP 
to your memory about what should be done?---Certainly I 
don't tell Geoff Horgan what to do. 

No, I understand that.  Do you remember him raising it with 
you as an issue?---No. 

You understand though that a person who's charged with a 
criminal offence can expect the lawyer representing them, 
in dealing with that criminal offence, not to have assisted 
the person that had implicated them in the criminal 
offence, do you agree with that as a correct 
statement?---Yes, I do. 

In that hypothetical situation you'd be pretty upset if you 
knew that your lawyer had in fact assisted someone who was 
putting you in, you'd agree with that?---Yes.  It is what 
it is.  You know, like I said the other day, you know, we 
just don't get involved in telling lawyers who to 
represent. 

Have you had a chance to reflect on that position since 
this Commission's been undertaking its work, that perhaps 
if someone had have got involved in it things wouldn't have 
gone down the track they've gone down?---I don't know.  I 
just hope that in the future that part of a lawyer's duty 
gets strengthened. 

You accept though the police can't sit idly by in the 
criminal justice system and just assume someone else is 
going to do something about a conflict like this?---It is a 
difficulty, you know, highlighting something like that.  
It's always been a - like, I had struggles with a 
particular prosecutor who turned up drunk, you know.  So 
you sort of bat through it and that's just how it was. 

A drunk - - - ?---It's a different thing, I understand. 

I won't explore that then.  But my question though is that 
it would be appropriate for Victoria Police to do something 
in the circumstances that we've just discussed rather than 
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of shading. 

COMMISSIONER:  Yes, but surely about Horty and Milad 
Mokbel, that's what this - - -  

MS ENBOM:  There's shading over - - -  

COMMISSIONER:  I can see why they have shading over the 
next bit perhaps, but if it's about the Mokbels and 
representing the Mokbels that's not a PII claim in the 
circumstances surely.  Can't possibly be. 

MS ENBOM:  Are you referring there Commissioner to the 
entry at 11.05?  

MR WOODS:  That's the one I'm asking about. 

MS ENBOM:  There's a PII claim, I don't know the basis of 
it. 

COMMISSIONER:  It's obviously because it's about, if you 
read it, it's got a name.  

MS ENBOM:  Yes.

COMMISSIONER:  And someone rolling, obviously that name 
might be the PII claim but not the first part about Horty 
and Milad Mokbel. 

MR WOODS:  Commissioner, it might not matter.  The witness 
has said, as I understand his evidence, that he doesn't 
remember the issue being reported to him.  The diary entry 
shows that he did receive a phone call from the handler and 
that at least one of those individuals is named there.  So 
perhaps it can't be taken further and we might need to 
negotiate the PII claim separately rather than to slow down 
the hearing. 

COMMISSIONER:  All right then. 

MR WOODS:  Just as a general proposition - you can take 
that down from the screen now, operator.  As a general 
proposition do you recall over any of this period during 
her registration by the SDU and your time in Purana or 
Petra, requests being made through others, from her, about 
whether or not she can or should represent particular 
individuals that came to you?---I don't, I don't remember 
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give evidence, no problem, in line with my 
statements"?---Yeah, he goes up and down, yeah. 

That's what happened on that day, that was because you and 
Bateson visited him.  It happened, he gave that indication 
when you and Bateson visited him on that day?---Yes. 

All right.  

COMMISSIONER:  I think that the witness has had a long day, 
he's had a funeral, it's probably fair enough to - is this 
a convenient time for you?  

MR WOODS:  Yes, it is. 

COMMISSIONER:  Have you finished that topic?  

MR WOODS:  Yes. 

COMMISSIONER:  How much longer do you think you'll be?  

MR WOODS:  I would have thought about an hour. 

COMMISSIONER:  And cross-examination?  

MR NATHWANI:  An hour. 

COMMISSIONER:  Victoria Police, any cross-examination?  

MS ENBOM:  There'll be re-examination.  

MR CHETTLE:  I suspect I'll have half an hour. 

COMMISSIONER:  Right.  We'd probably be safe to have 
Mr White back then, if we start at 9.30 - - - 

MR WOODS:  Available from 11.30 to be safe, all right.  

COMMISSIONER:  11.30 to be safe.  You'll arrange that, 
Mr Holt.  

MR HOLT:  He's not our witness, Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER:  Mr White?  

MR CHETTLE:  I'll do what I can. 
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COMMISSIONER:  Sorry, Mr White, thank you. 

MR HOLT:  We'll assist if we can, Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER:  No, that's all right.  Thank you.  All right  
then we'll adjourn until 9.30 tomorrow morning.

<(THE WITNESS WITHDREW)
 
ADJOURNED UNTIL WEDNESDAY 14 AUGUST 2019
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